
September 21, 2021 
VIA EMAIL- Klee@SantaClaraCA.gov 

Kenn Lee 
Treasurer 
Santa Clara Stadium Authority 
1500 Warburton Avenue 
Santa Clara, CA 95050  

Dear Kenn, 

We received your letter of August 24, 2021 regarding the FY 2020/21 Non-NFL Events 
Document Review.  We can provide you with the answers and the requested information on the 
transactional items (e.g. credit card fees and labor) in a follow up meeting at the Stadium on a 
mutually agreed upon date.  Please coordinate the meeting date and time with our Director of 
Accounting, Darren Wong.  

I would like to address three of the questions in your letter.  

First, you asked for the justification for redacting information.  In prior years, we have partially 
redacted supporting documents to protect the confidentiality of names and contact information of 
customers and employees, as well as account numbers and similar sensitive information.  Those 
redactions do not hinder the ability to review the documentation or assess the veracity of the 
Non-NFL Event transactions.  That said, if there are specific documents you feel are necessary to 
see without redaction in order to complete your review, we can show you the documents with 
those requested areas unredacted. 

Second, you had a question about depreciation. Please note that the Amortization of Public 
Safety Capital Expenditures is handled in accordance with the Stadium Operations Agreement, 
Section 3.2.  The calculation has already been explained to the Stadium Authority.   

Third, in your letter you stated that Stadium Manager has made it clear that the Stadium 
Authority would only have access to review of Non-NFL Events supporting documentation over 
three months after the end of each fiscal year.  That is incorrect.  We provide quarterly reports 
throughout the fiscal year.  In addition, we have previously stated that Stadium Authority staff is 
welcome to come to the stadium and review event P&L’s and supporting/detailed transactions 
throughout the fiscal year.  This was the normal practice of your predecessors for years, until Ms. 
Santana decided to end that practice. Most recently, Rachel Copes and Linh Lam met with 
Caitlin Ritchie and Darren Wong in February 2020 to perform a detailed review of a ticketed 
event that they selected. No requests from the SCSA for similar meetings have been received 
since that time.   
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Finally, with respect to Default interest, you are reminded that the SCSA is required to fund its 
expenses in advance, not in arrears. We encourage you to fund the Stadium Authority’s 
expenses, including those related to Non-NFL Events, as required under the agreements in order 
to avoid 12% interest charges.   

Sincerely, 

Scott Sabatino 
Chief Financial Officer 

CC: Deanna Santana, Executive Director
 Jim Mercurio, Executive Vice President & General Manager
 Larry MacNeil, Compliance Manager
 Darren Wong, Director of Accounting



 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 




